




 These minutes will be considered for approval at the DRSC meeting of August 27, 2014. 

CITY OF SAN CLEMENTE 
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE 

DESIGN REVIEW SUBCOMMITTEE 
August 13, 2014 

 
Subcommittee Members Present:  Bart Crandell, Julia Darden and Jim Ruehlin  
 
Staff Present:  Cliff Jones and Adam Atamian  
 
1. MINUTES 

 
Minutes from the July 9, 2014 and July 23, 2014 meetings were approved. 
 

2.   ARCHITECTURAL REVIEW OF THE FOLLOWING ITEM 
 

A. Conditional Use Permit 14-221, Plaza Pacifica Taco Bell Menu Board 
(Atamian) 

 
A request to consider the replacement of the drive-through menu board at 
the Taco Bell restaurant at 959 Avenida Pico.  The project is located in the 
Neighborhood Commercial portion of the Mixed Use zoning district of the 
Rancho San Clemente Specific Plan. 
 
Assistant Planner Adam Atamian presented the staff report. 
 
Subcommittee Member Ruehlin asked about the temporary signage that is 
located on or around the sign, and whether it is allowed.  Mr. Atamian stated 
that the only signage allowed is the menu board sign that was originally 
approved and that all temporary signage, whether attached to the menu 
board or stuck in the ground in front of the sign, is not permitted.  Mr. 
Atamian went on to say that staff has worked with the applicant on this 
project, as well as the other Taco Bell menu board application, for 
approximately one and a half years.  The applicant wouldn’t require a 
Conditional Use Permit (CUP) if they simply replaced the menu board with 
another 26 square foot menu board.  However, this size sign does not meet 
the needs of the applicant.  Mr. Atamian went on to state that this project 
will be conditioned to specify allowable signage and prohibit illegal and 
unpermitted signage. 
 
Subcommittee Member Ruehlin asked if the landscaping on site is 
consistent with what is required for menu board signs.  Mr. Atamian 
responded that the code does not specify landscaping requirements for the 
menu board, but rather for the entire drive-through facility.  Mr. Atamian 
stated that the landscaping on-site is consistent with the original approval. 
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Subcommittee Member Crandell stated that he has no issues with the 
design of the sign, but has questions on the speaker box located in front of 
the sign.  He asked if staff has any concern about this aspect of the project.  
Mr. Atamian stated that staff does not have any concerns about the 
orientation of the speaker as there are no residences nearby.  Mr. Atamian 
continued, saying that while this sign is being reviewed by the DRSC for its 
architectural compatibility with the building, the CUP is more about 
encouraging an appropriate amount of signage for the use.  By locating the 
speaker in front of the sign, he said, Taco Bell is blocking the view of the 
sign, which in turn creates the need for additional signage.  Staff will most 
likely be recommending that the project involve the relocation of the 
speaker, or have it be incorporated into the menu board, to allow a smaller 
sign.  
 
Subcommittee member Ruehlin stated that the issue of the speaker 
blocking the view of the sign is very valid, and would likely be something 
discussed by the Planning Commission. 
 

B. Conditional Use Permit 14-220, South El Camino Real Taco Bell Menu 
Board (Atamian) 
 
A request to consider the replacement of the drive-through menu board at 
the Taco Bell restaurant at 918/920 South El Camino Real.  The project is 
located in the Neighborhood Commercial zoning district (NC2). 

 
Assistant Planner Adam Atamian presented the staff report. 
 
Subcommittee Member Darden stated that speakers placement in the drive-
through at this location is awkward and that, based on its orientation, is likely 
audible to the adjacent residences.  She also noted that this drive-through 
is open very late, and asked if there were any complaints made to the Code 
Compliance division.  Mr. Atamian said that there were no official complaints 
lodged.  He went on to say that the drive-through is open until 1 am, and 
while it is unclear at this point if this CUP application provides a mechanism 
to address the hours of operation, the lighting of the sign is entirely in the 
purview of this application. 
 
Subcommittee Member Ruehlin stated that it is problematic for residences 
to have signage in close proximity, such as that proposed, to be lit until 1 
am.  He suggested potentially conditioning the project to limit hours that the 
sign is lit, and questioned whether there were any other methods to limit the 
glare on the residences such as a light shield at the top of the sign, or 
dimming the sign after a certain hour.  Subcommittee Member Darden 
suggested that the sign could be angled away from the residences 
somewhat.   
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Subcommittee Member Ruehlin concurred with Subcommittee Member 
Darden regarding the improvement that re-orienting the sign would make, 
and commented that he is also concerned about the sound from the 
speaker.  He asked what could be done to the speaker that could reduce 
the potential impacts to the residences nearby.  Subcommittee Member 
Crandell stated that the existing speaker is an old flat speaker and that the 
technology available today makes for much clearer and quieter 
communication.  He suggested potentially requiring a sound test to verify 
the sound volume of any new or existing speaker equipment. 
 
Subcommittee Member Darden stated that also turning the speaker away 
from the residences would benefit the residences as well.  Subcommittee 
Member Crandell agreed stating that just turning it 15 degrees would make 
a great difference.  Subcommittee Member Ruehlin said that replacing the 
speaker pillar with either a menu board speaker or another pillar in a 
different location would also make seeing the sign easier. 
 
Subcommittee Member Darden said that she would like to see the menu 
board turned further away from the residences.  However, she continued, 
that would make the sign more visible from South El Camino Real.  She 
stated that the options need to be analyzed to justify one over the other.  
Mr. Atamian stated that the sign is already somewhat visible from the public 
street.  Additionally he noted that some of the visible signage is on the back 
of the menu board facing the rear door of the restaurant and is really only 
visible to people leaving the restaurant.   
 
Subcommittee Member Crandell clarified that this entire process is to allow 
the menu board to gain an additional 5 square feet of signage.   
 
Subcommittee Member Darden stated that the design of the sign is an 
improvement over the bolt-on look of the existing sign.  She continued, 
stating that she would like to see the sign and the speaker oriented away 
from the residences, especially if the bird of paradise plant will block the 
majority of the view from the street.  Additionally, turning the sign would 
allow the queuing vehicles to read the sign before they order, which would 
speed up the process and allow less idling time.   
 
Subcommittee Member Crandell clarified that the DRSC is supportive of the 
design of the sign as it is compatible with the architecture of the building.  
Additionally, he agrees with Subcommittee Member Darden that the sign 
should be oriented further away from the residences.  He went on to state 
that he would like to see that the best available technology is being utilized 
to ensure that any noise impacts to the residences are minimized to the 
furthest extent possible.   
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Subcommittee Member Ruehlin stated that he would be in favor of a sign 
that could be dimmed or furthered shielded.  Subcommittee Member 
Crandell stated that the project could be conditioned to require the sign to 
be lit as minimally as required to provide adequate visibility. 
 

C. Conditional Use Permit 14-266/ Minor Architectural Permit 14-267, 
Gratitude Garden Preschool (Atamian) 

 
A request to consider a new preschool located at 92 Avenida La Pata in the 
Neighborhood Commercial zone of the Rancho San Clemente Specific Plan 
with an outdoor playground located on an adjacent 2,883 square foot 
portion of City-owned property zoned Open Space in the Forster Ranch 
Specific Plan. 
 
Assistant Planner Adam Atamian presented the staff report. 

 
Subcommittee Member Darden asked if the applicants had any concern 
about the children eating the fruit of the proposed California Bay tree.  Chris 
Kuczinsky, applicant, stated that the trees were selected by their landscape 
architect based on the approved plant list from the Orange County Fire 
Authority (OCFA).  He and Dr. Dustine Rey, the other applicant, stated that 
they will look into that.  Subcommittee Member Darden said that the tree 
would visually be beautiful but that the applicants may not want a tree 
nicknamed “the headache tree” in the playground. 
 
Subcommittee Member Darden discussed a question she had regarding the 
existing fence that the applicants are proposing to extend.  She stated that 
she had communicated with Mr. Atamian earlier, who stated that the fence 
on-site is a tubular steel fence, not wrought-iron as stated on the plans.  She 
asked what the color of the fence was and will be.  Mr. Atamian stated that 
the original color has faded, but that it was likely a dark bronze or tan.  He 
went on to say that since the applicant will be adding onto the fence and will 
be painting the entire fence so that it all matches, they could repaint it the 
original color or update it to black.  Subcommittee Member Darden stated 
that she would prefer black.  Subcommittee Member Crandell stated that he 
is comfortable with an earth tone color. 
 
Subcommittee Member Ruehlin asked for clarification about the boundary 
limits of the playground, and whether any part of the steep slope to the north 
of the site would be part of it.  Mr. Atamian stated that the playground would 
be entirely located on the graded are at the top of the slope. 
 
Subcommittee Member Ruehlin stated that he has concern about the 
project’s consistency with the Forster Ranch Specific Plan landscaping 
requirements.  Referring to Section 4 on page 3-6 of the Design Guidelines, 
he notes that for Scenic Highways, the document requires boundary 
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landscaping and berms.  Mr. Atamian stated that it would be unfeasible to 
require a berm in this location as there is already a slope leading down from 
the sidewalk to the building, and there is a large storm drain running 
underneath the City-owned portion of the project area, and that the 
Engineering Division most likely would prefer not to have additional material 
resting on it.  Mr. Kuczinsky stated that as far as tree planting around the 
property line, the OCFA is very specific about what is allowed in a fuel 
modification zone, and the plans they submitted show the extent of what 
would be permitted.  Subcommittee Member Ruehlin asked that this issue 
be addressed in the staff report to the Planning Commission to explain the 
overriding situations in this area. 
 
Subcommittee Member Crandell stated that he has concerns about the 
justification to allow open space to be used as a private playground.  Mr. 
Atamian stated that the Forster Ranch Specific Plan does not separate 
public and private open space, and that the City Planner has deemed a 
private playground a similar use to other conditionally permitted uses in the 
zone such as parks, and recreation centers. 
 
Subcommittee Member Crandell asked about the access in the parking lot 
and how the pick-up and drop-off times may create significant traffic issues.  
Dr. Rey explained that at other preschools she has worked at, a good 
solution is to provide a drop-off zone that is coned-off along the curb so that 
two or three parents can quickly stop, sign in their kids, and leave without 
having to park their cars.  Subcommittee Member Crandell stated that his 
concern at this location is that if there are more than three cars waiting, that 
any back-up will spill out onto an arterial highway.  He suggested that the 
City Engineer review parking and access. 
 
Subcommittee Member Crandell asked if the City owned the property 
directly south of the parking lot with the access road.  Mr. Atamian stated 
that the property is part of the Talega Courtyards shopping center at the 
corner of Avenida Pico and Avenida La Pata.  He said that the OCFA 
easement shown on the plans most likely extends south to cover the access 
road.  Subcommittee Member Crandell stated that the applicants should 
investigate the feasibility of connecting the parking lot to the access road so 
that the flow of traffic comes in one entrance and out the other. 
 
Subcommittee Member Darden asked Mr. Atamian whether the parkway 
trees are the responsibility of the City or the property owner.  Mr. Atamian 
stated that the property owner is responsible for all landscaping up to the 
street, even if on the public right-of-way.  Subcommittee Members Darden 
and Ruehlin both noted that there are no trees along the street in front of 
the property at 92 La Pata.  Mr. Atamian stated that he would look into the 
absence of trees in that area. 
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The DRSC is supportive of the project in terms of its design, and stated that 
the project is ready to move to the Planning Commission once staff has 
completed the research requested regarding the justification for the use of 
open space, the landscaping of the scenic highway and property 
boundaries, and the ability to tie the parking lot into the access road. 

 
3. NEW BUSINESS 
 
 None 
 
4. OLD BUSINESS  
 
 None 
 
5. ADJOURNMENT 
 

Adjourn to the Regular Meeting of the Design Review Subcommittee to be held 
August 27, 2014 at 2:00 p.m. in Conference Room A, Community Development 
Department, 910 Calle Negocio, Suite 100, San Clemente, CA 92673. 
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Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
_________________________ 
Bart Crandell, Acting Chair 
 
Attest: 
 
 
 
_________________________ 
Cliff Jones, Associate Planner 
  
























































































































